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(57) ABSTRACT 

A cable connector assembly includes a ferrule assembly 
con?gured for attachment to a cable braid, and a resilient 
contact element surrounding an end of the ferrule assembly. 
A retaining band clamps the cable braid to the ferrule 
assembly. A conductive shell is con?gured to compress the 
resilient contact element. 

19 Claims, 7 Drawing Sheets 
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CABLE CONNECTOR SYSTEM FOR 
SHIELDED CABLE 

BACKGROUND OF THE INVENTION 

This invention relates generally to electrical connectors, 
and more speci?cally to cable connector assemblies for use 
With shielded cables having metalliZed braids. 
Some electrical systems include shielded cable assem 

blies for transmitting electrical signals. Conductive metal 
liZed braids are coupled to the cable and surround the signal 
conductors in the cable for shielding purposes, and the 
metalliZed braids are connected to shielding features of 
connectors and components Which ultimately provide a 
conductive path to ground. The metal braids of the cables, 
hoWever, tend to complicate termination of the cables to 
connectors, and also complicate interconnection of the 
cables With other electrical components. 

In systems of this type, connectors for shielded cables 
often include conductive metal shells, and some conven 
tional metal shells include integral ferrule surfaces formed 
thereWith Which aid in connecting the cable braid to the 
shells. The cable braid is extended over the ferrule surfaces 
of the shells, and outer ferrule elements are attached over 
and crimped to the cable braid, thereby trapping the cable 
braid betWeen the ferrule surfaces of the shell and the outer 
ferrule elements. While a satisfactory mechanical and elec 
trical connection betWeen the cable braid and the shells may 
result in such a construction, the ferrule surfaces of the shells 
are vulnerable to being damaged during assembly of the 
connector. Damage to the ferrule surfaces can compromise 
the performance of the cable connector and present reliabil 
ity and performance issues, or cause the cable connector to 
be scrapped altogether, thereby reducing manufacturing 
ef?ciency and raising the costs of production. 

Further, some electrical cables include a large conduit 
With a large number of conductors therein, and terminating 
the cable conductors to a connector and successfully con 
necting the cable braid to the shell is dif?cult. For example, 
at least one knoWn connector is con?gured for attachment to 
as many as forty cable conductors. In such circumstances, 
the cable can become dif?cult to handle When the cable 
connector is installed, thereby increasing the risk that the 
ferrules Will be damaged as the connector assembly is 
assembled. 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE INVENTION 

According to an exemplary embodiment, a cable connec 
tor assembly comprises a ferrule assembly con?gured for 
attachment to a cable braid, and a resilient contact element 
surrounding an end of the ferrule assembly. 

Optionally, a retaining band at one end of the ferrule 
assembly clamps the ferrule assembly to the cable braid. A 
radial groove may be provided in the cable assembly, and the 
resilient contact element is located in the radial groove. The 
ferrule assembly may be ?xedly mounted to the conductive 
shell to prevent rotation of the ferrule assembly With respect 
to the shell, and the ferrule assembly may comprise a 90° 
bend. A conductive shell may be provided, and the conduc 
tive shell may be con?gured to compress the resilient 
contact element. The resilient contact element may comprise 
a canted coil spring. 

According to another exemplary embodiment, a cable 
connector assembly comprises a conductive shell, and a 
ferrule assembly con?gured for attachment to a cable braid. 
The ferrule assembly extends from the conductive shell, and 
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2 
a compressible contact element encircles the ferrule assem 
bly Within the conductive shell. The contact element estab 
lishes an electrical connection to the shell When compressed. 

According to still another exemplary embodiment, a cable 
connector assembly comprises ?rst and second conductive 
shell elements, and each of the ?rst and second conductive 
shells comprise an arcuate slot having a curved engagement 
surface. A ferrule assembly comprises ?rst and second 
ferrule elements con?gured to attach to a cable braid, and the 
ferrule assembly comprises a radial groove. A resilient 
contact element extends circumferentially on the ferrule 
assembly Within the radial groove, and the ?rst and second 
shell elements compress the resilient contact element When 
the contact element is inserted into the slot and When the ?rst 
and second shell elements are fastened together. 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS 

FIG. 1 is an exploded vieW of a cable connector assembly 
formed in accordance With an exemplary embodiment of the 
invention. 

FIG. 2 is an exploded vieW of the cable ferrule assembly 
shoWn in FIG. 1. 

FIG. 3 is an assembly vieW of the cable ferrule assembly 
shoWn in FIG. 2. 

FIG. 4 is an assembled vieW of the cable connector 
assembly shoWn in FIG. 1. 

FIG. 5 is an exploded vieW of a header assembly that may 
be used With the cable connector assembly shoWn in FIGS. 
1A. 

FIG. 6 is a partly assembled vieW of the header assembly 
shoWn in FIG. 5. 

FIG. 7 is an assembled vieW of the header assembly 
shoWn in FIGS. 5 and 6. 

FIG. 8 is an exploded vieW of another exemplary embodi 
ment of a cable connector assembly. 

FIG. 9 is a perspective vieW of the ferrule assembly 
shoWn in FIG. 8. 

FIG. 10 is a partial assembly vieW of a portion of the 
connector shoWn in FIG. 8. 

FIG. 11 is an assembled vieW of the connector shoWn in 
FIG. 8. 

DETAILED DESCRIPTION OF THE 
INVENTION 

FIG. 1 is an exploded vieW of a cable connector assembly 
100 formed in accordance With an exemplary embodiment 
of the present invention. The connector assembly 100 is 
particularly useful With shielded cables as explained beloW, 
and may be installed to shielded cables in a direct and 
reliable manner Which avoids the aforementioned dif?culties 
and disadvantages of knoWn cable connectors When used 
With shielded cables. 
As shoWn in FIG. 1, in an illustrative embodiment the 

cable connector assembly 100 includes an inner ferrule 
assembly 102, a cable connector 104, upper and loWer shells 
106 and 108, and a ground shield assembly 110. The upper 
and loWer shells 106, 108 receive the inner ferrule assembly 
102 and the cable connector 104, and the ferrule assembly 
102 establishes a reliable electrical connection to the upper 
and loWer shells 106, 108 While alleviating manufacturing 
and assembly dif?culties of knoWn cable connectors. Spe 
ci?cally, the ferrule assembly 102 assures adequate electri 
cal contact With the upper and loWer shells 106 and 108, and 
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may be reliably manufactured and assembled in a straight 
forward and cost effective manner Without damage to the 
components of the assembly. 

The ferrule assembly 102 is attached to a conductive 
metalliZed braid 112 of a cable 114 in the manner explained 
beloW. The ferrule assembly 102 is received Within a ?rst 
compartment 116 de?ned by the upper and loWer shells 106, 
108 When the cable connector assembly 100 is assembled. 
The cable connector 104 is electrically connected or termi 
nated to conductors in the cable 114, and the cable connector 
104 is received in a second compartment 118 de?ned by the 
upper and loWer shells 106, 108 When the connector assem 
bly 100 is assembled. 

In an exemplary embodiment, the cable connector 104 is 
a knoWn connector Which is mechanically and electrically 
connected or terminated to conductors in the cable 114 in a 
knoWn manner. As such, and in an exemplary embodiment, 
the cable connector 114 provides interconnection of high 
speed, loW-voltage, differential signals betWeen the cable 
114 and a backplane connector (not shoWn in FIG. 1) 
mounted in, for example, a computer server system. In one 
such embodiment, the cable connector 104 is as a Z-PACK 
Hm-Zd cable connector that is commercially available from 
Tyco Electronics Corporation of Harrisburg, Pa. Other cable 
connectors may be utiliZed, hoWever, in alternative embodi 
ments, provided that they are compatible the backplane or 
mating connector of the computer system. 

In an exemplary embodiment, each of the upper and loWer 
shells 106, 108 are fabricated from a conductive material, 
such as die cast metal, and the shells 106 and 108 form a 
protective enclosure about the ferrule assembly 102 and the 
cable connector 104 When the shells 106 and 108 are 
coupled to one another. The upper and loWer shells 106 and 
108 are generally rectangular in shape and are siZed and 
dimensioned to securely receive and retain the ferrule 
assembly 102 and the connector 104. The upper and loWer 
shells 106 and 108 are ?tted over one another and mechani 
cally connected to one another With knoWn fastener ele 
ments 120, such as screWs or rivets. The upper and loWer 
shells 106, 108 are formed With mounting ?anges 122 Which 
receive mounting fasteners 124, such as jack screWs shoWn 
in FIG. 1. The cable connector 100 can be securely mated, 
via the mounting fasteners 124, to a header assembly (de 
scribed beloW) that is mounted to, for example, a frame of 
a computer chassis. 

The upper shield 106 includes shield retaining projections 
125 adjacent a forWard end 126 thereof. Each of the upper 
and loWer shells 106, 108 include a curved or arcuate slot 
127 Which accommodates a portion of the ferrule assembly 
102. The ?rst compartment 116 of the upper and loWer shells 
106, 108 includes a rounded engagement surface 128 Which 
supports and compresses an outer surface of the ferrule 
assembly 102 as explained beloW. 

The ground shield assembly 110 includes U-shaped frame 
elements 130 that are dimensioned to be attached to and 
substantially surround the forWard end 126 of the upper shell 
106 and a forWard end 132 of the loWer shell 108. Each of 
the frame elements 130 includes grounding ?ngers or tabs 
134 Which extend inWardly into the second compartment 
118 of the upper and loWer shells 106,108 to contact the 
outer surfaces of a header shield 206 (described beloW in 
relation to FIGS. 5 and 6). Each of the frame elements 130 
also includes a retention aperture 136 Which cooperates With 
the retention projections 125 of the upper shell 106 to 
mechanically connect the frame elements 130 to the upper 
and loWer shells 106, 108. 
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4 
FIGS. 2 and 3 are exploded and assembled vieWs, respec 

tively, of the ferrule assembly 102. The ferrule assembly 102 
includes the cable braid 112, ?rst and second ferrule ele 
ments 142 and 144, a retaining band 146, and a resilient 
contact element 148. 
The cable braid 112 is substantially cylindrical as shoWn 

in FIGS. 2 and 3, is externally applied to the cable in a 
knoWn manner and surrounds inner conductors in the cable. 
The ferrule elements 142 and 144 each include respective 
semi-cylindrical inner surfaces 152 and 154 that are ?tted 
over a forWard end 156 of the cable conductors 114, and the 
inner surfaces 152, 154 of the ferrule elements 142, 144 
engage the outer surfaces of the conductors. The ferrule 
elements 142 and 144 further include ?rst and second 
retaining rims 157, 158 and 160, 162, respectively, Which 
extend radially outWardly from the inner surfaces 152 and 
154 and de?ne respective grooves 164, 166 therebetWeen. 
The groove 164, 166 extend radially around the circumfer 
ence of the outer surface of the ferrule elements 142 and 144. 
A retaining lip 170 extends outWardly from the respective 

inner surfaces 152 and 154 at a distance from the radial 
grooves 164 and 166 of the respective ferrule elements 142 
and 144. The ferrule elements 142 and 144 are separately 
formed and fabricated from one another in a knoWn die cast 
metal process. The ferrule elements 142, and 144 are essen 
tially mirror images of one another, and are snap ?t to one 
another over the end 156 of the cable conductors 114 as 
shoWn in FIG. 3. Snap ?t engagement of the ferrule elements 
142 and 144 is provided via mounting pegs 172 and aper 
tures 174 formed into the ferrule elements 142 and 144. The 
ferrule elements 142, 144 are received over the outer surface 
145 of the cable conductors and do not contact an inner 
surface of the cable conductors during installation. The 
ferrule elements 142, 144 are therefore rather easily 
assembled in comparison to convention connector assem 
blies. 
Once the ferrule elements 142, 144 are in place on the 

cable, the braid 112 may be draWn over the ferrule elements 
up to retaining rims 162, 158 and be clamped to the ferrule 
assembly in a straightforWard manner With the retaining 
band 146. The retaining band 146 in an exemplary embodi 
ment is a knoWn clamp element having an adjustable stain 
less steel ring 180 and buckle 182 Which compresses the end 
156 of the cable braid 112 onto the ferrule elements 142 and 
144. One such retaining band is a commercially available 
BAND-IT clamping system of Band-It-Idex, Inc. of Denver, 
Colo. The ring 180 is extended over cable braid 112 and the 
ferrule elements 142, 144 betWeen the respective retaining 
lips 168, 170 and the rims 158, 162. Once located over the 
ferrule elements 142 and 144, the ring 180 is tightened over 
the ferrule elements 142, 144 and the buckle 182 latches the 
ring 180 in place to attach the cable braid 112 to the ferrule 
elements 142,144. 
The resilient contact element 148 is toroid shaped and is 

dimensioned so that it may be received in the radial grooves 
164, 166 of the ferrule elements 142 and 144. As shoWn in 
FIG. 3, the contact element 148 extends circumferentially 
and encircles one end of the ferrule elements 140, 142 When 
located in the radial grooves 164, 166. The contact element 
148 protrudes outWardly from the grooves 164, 166 such 
that the contact element 148 is in contact With and com 
pressed by the rounded engagement surfaces 128 of the 
upper and loWer shells 106, 108 (FIG. 1) When the shells 
106, 108 are coupled to one another. 
The resilient contact element 148 in an exemplary 

embodiment is a canted-coil spring having inclined or 
canted coils that de?ect independently When compressed. As 
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such, the entire spring element responds Wherever any 
portion of a coil is de?ected by the upper and loWer shells 
106, 108, thereby permitting uniform loading at each contact 
point. Additionally, the canted coil spring presents a large 
number of contact points With the upper and loWer shells 
106, 108 (FIG. 1) When the contact element 148 is received 
in the slots 127 (FIG. 1) and in abutting engagement contact 
With the engagement surface 128 (FIG. 1). Such canted 
springs are commercially available from, for example, Bal 
Seal Engineering Co., Inc. of Foothill Ranch, Calif. It is 
recogniZed, hoWever, that other contacts elements may be 
employed in alternative embodiments. 
When compressed, the resilient contact element 148 

maintains secure mechanical and electrical engagement 
betWeen the upper and loWer shells 106 and 108 and the 
ferrule elements 142 and 144, While the retaining band 146 
maintains secure mechanical and electrical engagement 
betWeen the ferrule elements 142,144 and the cable braid 
112. The ferrule elements 142, 144, and the resilient contact 
element 148 permit some ?exibility in assembling the con 
nector 100, particularly With regard to terminating the cable 
conductors to the connector 104 (FIG. 1). More speci?cally, 
and unlike knoWn connector assemblies, the cable braid 112 
may be connected to the upper and loWer shells 106, 108 
after the cable is terminated to the connector 104, and ferrule 
surfaces in the conductive shells are unnecessary to establish 
an electrical connection to the braid 112. Further, because 
the ferrule elements 142, 144 are installed over the exterior 
of the cable conductors 114, they may be installed rather 
easily With little risk of damage. The contact element 148 is 
easily installed to the ferrule elements 142, 144 and provides 
reliable electrical connection to the upper and loWer shells 
106, 108 When the upper and loWer shells 106, 108 are 
joined Without being separately connected to the shells 106, 
108 prior to coupling the shells together. 

FIG. 4 illustrates the completed cable connector assembly 
100 With the upper shell 106 coupled to the loWer shell 108 
and enclosing the ferrule elements 142 and 144 (FIGS. 2 and 
3) and the cable connector 104. The ground shield assembly 
110 is attached the upper and loWer shells 106, 108 adjacent 
a connector face 150 of the connector 104 Which receives 
mating contacts (not shoWn in FIG. 4) of a header assembly 
(described beloW). The cable braid 112 extends from the 
upper and loWer shells 106, 108 at an end thereof opposite 
the connector face 150. The mounting fasteners 124 extend 
alongside and partly through the upper and loWer shells 106 
and 108 and may be received in mounting apertures of, for 
example, a computer chassis frame near the mating header 
assembly. While jack screWs are illustrated in FIG. 4, it is 
recogniZed that other types of mounting fasteners 124 may 
be employed in other embodiments to mount the connector 
assembly 102 in a predetermined location. 

FIGS. 5*7 illustrates a header assembly 200 Which may 
be used With the cable connector assembly 100 shoWn in 
FIGS. 14. The header assembly 200 includes a knoWn 
backplane connector 202 that is connected to a printed 
circuit board 204 in a knoWn manner. In an exemplary 
embodiment, the backplane connector 204 provides inter 
connection of high-speed, loW-voltage, differential signals 
betWeen the printed circuit board 204 and the cable connec 
tor assembly 100. In one such embodiment, the backplane 
connector 204 is as a Z-PACK Hm-Zd right angle backplane 
connector Which is commercially available from Tyco Elec 
tronics Corporation of Harrisburg, Pa. Other cable connec 
tors Which are compatible With the cable connector assembly 
100 may be utiliZed, hoWever, in alternative embodiments. 
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6 
Aheader shield 206 substantially surrounds the backplane 

connector 202 and is attached to printed circuit board 204 
With fasteners 208 as shoWn in FIG. 6. The header shield 206 
includes a mounting rim 210 having mounting tabs 212 With 
apertures therethrough. The shield 206 may be fabricated 
from, for example, die cast metal in a knoWn manner. While 
female screW locks are illustrated as the fasteners 208, it is 
appreciated that other fasteners may be employed in alter 
native embodiments. 
A connector interface panel 220 includes a number of 

cutouts or apertures 222 Which are dimensioned to receive a 
front shroud 224 of the header shield 206 as shoWn in FIG. 
7. Fasteners 226 are inserted through the panel 220 above 
and beloW the front shroud 224, and the fasteners 226 
engage the mounting tabs 212 to mechanically connect the 
header assembly 200 to the panel 220. In the illustrated 
embodiment, the panel 220 includes three cutouts 222 and 
may therefore accommodate three header assemblies 200 in 
a side-by-side con?guration. It is recognized, hoWever, that 
the panel 220 may include greater or less than three cutouts 
222 in alternative embodiments to accommodate different 
numbers of header assemblies 200. 
The panel 220 may be mounted to, for example, a chassis 

(not shoWn) of a computer system and serve as an input/ 
output port for communicating With circuit boards in the 
chassis via header assemblies 200. Once the header assem 
bly 200 is mounted to the panel 220, the cable connector 
assembly 100 (FIGS. 1*4) may be plugged into the shroud 
224 to mate the cable connector 104 (FIGS. 1 and 4) to the 
header assembly 200 (FIGS. 5*7). The mounting fasteners 
124, such as the jack screWs shoWn in FIGS. 1 and 4 may be 
connected to the female fasteners 226 extending above and 
beloW the shroud 224 to securely latch or retain the cable 
connector assembly 100 to the panel 220 in electrical 
engagement With the header assembly 200. 

FIG. 8 is a perspective vieW of another embodiment of a 
cable connector assembly 300 Which may be used With, for 
example, the header assembly 200 (shoWn in FIGS. 5*7). 
The cable connector assembly 300 includes an inner 

ferrule assembly 302, a cable connector 304, upper and 
loWer shells 306 and 308 Which receive the inner ferrule 
assembly 302 and the cable connector 304, and a ground 
shield assembly 310. 
The ferrule assembly 302 is attached a conductive met 

alliZed braid 312 of a cable 314, and the ferrule assembly 
302 is received Within a ?rst compartment 316 de?ned by 
the upper and loWer shells 306, 308. The cable connector 
304 is electrically connected to conductors in the cable, and 
the cable connector 304 is received in a second compartment 
318 de?ned by the upper and loWer shells 306, 308. The 
ferrule assembly 302 includes approximately a 90° bend in 
an illustrative embodiment, although the ferrule assembly 
may include a bend of greater or less than 90° in an 
alternative embodiment. 

In an exemplary embodiment, the cable connector 304 is 
a knoWn connector Which is mechanically and electrically 
connected or terminated to conductors in the cable. As such, 
and in an exemplary embodiment, the cable connector 304 
provides interconnection of high-speed, loW-voltage, differ 
ential signals betWeen the cable and a backplane connector, 
such as the connector 202 (FIG. 5) of, for example a 
computer server system. In one such embodiment, the cable 
connector 304 is as a Z-PACK Hm-Zd cable connector 
Which is commercially available from Tyco Electronics 
Corporation of Harrisburg, Pa. Other cable connectors 
Which are compatible With a backplane connector may be 
utiliZed, hoWever, in alternative embodiments. 
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In an exemplary embodiment, each of the upper and lower 
shells 306, 308 are fabricated from a conductive material, 
such as die cast metal, and the shells 306, 308 form a 
protective enclosure about a portion of the ferrule assembly 
302 and the cable connector 304 When the shells 306 and 
308 are coupled to one another. The upper and loWer shells 
306, 308 are siZed and dimensioned to securely receive and 
retain the ferrule assembly 302 and the connector 304, and 
the upper and loWer shells 306, 308 are mechanically 
connected to one another With knoWn fastener elements such 
as screWs or rivets. 

The connector assembly 300 further includes side insu 
lating shells 320 and 322 Which are fabricated from plastic, 
for example, and snap together over the upper and loWer 
shells 306 and 308. The side insulating shells 320 and 322 
are formed With connector ?anges 324 Which receive mount 
ing fasteners 326, such as jack screWs shoWn in FIG. 8, so 
that the cable connector 300 can be securely mated to a 
header assembly mounted in, for example, a frame of a 
computer chassis. 

The upper shield 306 includes shield retaining projections 
328 adjacent a forWard end 330 thereof. The ground shield 
assembly 310 includes L-shaped frame elements 332 Which 
are dimensioned to be attached to and substantially surround 
the forWard end 330 of the upper shell 306 and a forWard end 
334 of the loWer shell 308. Each of the frame elements 332 
includes grounding ?ngers or tabs 334 Which contact the 
outer surfaces of mating header shield (not shoWn in FIG. 8). 
Each of the frame elements 332 also includes retention 
apertures 335 Which cooperate With the retention projections 
328 of the upper shell 306 to mechanically connect the frame 
elements 332 to the upper and loWer shells 306 and 308. 

FIG. 9 illustrates the ferrule assembly 302 including a ?rst 
ferrule element 340 and a second ferrule element 342 Which 
are formed as mirror images of one another and snapped 
together to de?ne a substantially continuous sleeve Which 
receives the cable braid 312 (FIG. 8) at one end 344. A 
retaining band clamp 346 is located adjacent the end 344 of 
the ferrule assembly 302 and is tightened or clamped to the 
outer surface of the cable braid 312. A resilient contact 
element 348 extends on the opposite end 350 of the ferrule 
assembly 302, and the contact element 348 extends betWeen 
radially projecting rims 352, 354 formed in the ferrule 
elements 340 and 342. In an illustrative embodiment, the 
retaining band clamp 346 is BAND-IT clamp as described 
above, and the contact element 348 is a canted coil spring as 
described above. Different clamps or fasteners and/or dif 
ferent contact elements may be employed in alternative 
embodiments, hoWever, as desired. 

The ferrule element 340 includes a locating projection 
360 adjacent the rim 352 Which cooperates With a comple 
mentary shaped notch 362 (FIG. 8) in the upper shell 306 to 
?x the relative orientations of the ferrule assembly 302 and 
the upper and loWer shells 306, 308. When the projection 
360 is received in the notch 362, the ferrule assembly 302 is 
prevented from moving or rotating relative to the upper and 
loWer shells 306, 308 and associated stress on the cable and 
connector due to relative movement of the cable With respect 
to the connector 304 is avoided. The locating projection 360 
and the notch 362 may be positioned in various locations on 
the ferrule assembly 302 and the upper shell 306, respec 
tively, to orient and lock the ferrule assembly 302 in different 
positions relative to the upper and loWer shells 306 and 308. 
Multiple notches 362 may be utiliZed to enhance tooling 
?exibility. 

FIG. 10 illustrates the ferrule assembly 302 resting in one 
end of the upper shell 306. The resilient contact element 348 
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8 
is received in a curved or arcuate slot 360 having a curved 
engagement surface formed in the end of the shell 306, and 
the contact element continuously engages the curved 
engagement surface of the slot 360. The loWer shell 308 
(FIG. 8) includes a similar slot having a curved engagement 
surface, and When the shells 306, 308 are coupled to one 
another, the slots of the respective shells compress the 
contact element 348 to ensure electrical contact betWeen the 
contact element 348 and the shells 306, 308. 

FIG. 11 illustrates the completed cable connector assem 
bly 300 With the side insulating shells 320, 322 encapsulat 
ing and enclosing the upper and loWer shells 306 and 308, 
portions of the ferrule elements 340 and 342 (FIG. 9), and 
the cable connector 304 (FIG. 8). The ground shield 310 is 
attached the upper and loWer shells 306, 308. The cable 
braid 312 extends from the ferrule elements 340 and 342 at 
an end thereof opposite the connector face of the cable 
connector 304. The mounting fasteners 326 extend along 
side the upper and loWer shells 306, 308 and partly through 
the side insulating shells 320 and 322. While jack screWs are 
illustrated in FIG. 4, it is recogniZed that other types of 
mounting fasteners 326 may be employed in other embodi 
ments to mount the connector assembly 300 in a predeter 
mined location. 
The ferrule assembly 302 and contact element 348 per 

mits a straightforward and loWer cost assembly than knoWn 
cable connectors While avoiding potential damage to the 
components during assembly. Reliable electrical contact 
betWeen the cable braid 312 and the ferrule assembly 302 is 
ensured, and manufacturing and assembly costs are saved. 

While the invention has been described in terms of 
various speci?c embodiments, those skilled in the art Will 
recogniZe that the invention can be practiced With modi? 
cation Within the spirit and scope of the claims. 

What is claimed is: 
1. A cable connector assembly comprising: 
a ferrule assembly con?gured for attachment to a cable 

braid; 
a resilient, compressible contact element surround and in 

engagement With an end of the ferrule assembly; and 
a ?exible, adjustably tightenable retaining band, sepa 

rately provided from said ferrule assembly, encircling 
one end of said ferrule assembly. 

2. A cable connector assembly in accordance With claim 
1, Wherein the ferrule assembly comprises mirror image 
ferrule elements. 

3. A cable connector assembly in accordance With claim 
1 Wherein said ferrule assembly comprises a radial groove, 
said resilient contact element located in said radial groove. 

4. A cable connector assembly in accordance With claim 
1 Wherein said ferrule assembly comprises a 90° bend. 

5. A cable connector assembly in accordance With claim 
1 Wherein said cable assembly further comprises a conduc 
tive shell, said ferrule assembly being ?xedly mounted to 
said conductive shell to prevent rotation of said ferrule 
assembly With respect to said shell. 

6. A cable connector assembly in accordance With claim 
1 Wherein said cable assembly further comprises a conduc 
tive shell, said conductive shell con?gured to compress said 
resilient contact element. 

7. A cable connector assembly in accordance With claim 
1 Wherein said resilient contact element comprises a canted 
coil spring. 

8. A cable connector assembly in accordance With claim 
1 Wherein said ferrule assembly is ?tted under said conduc 
tive braid and clamped to said conductive braid. 
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9. A cable connector assembly in accordance With claim 
1 wherein said cable assembly further comprises a conduc 
tive shell, said shell comprising an arcuate slot con?gured to 
receive said resilient contact element. 

10. A cable connector in accordance With claim 1 Wherein 
said resilient contact element is toroid shaped. 

11. A cable connector assembly comprising: 
a conductive shell; 
a ferrule assembly con?gured for attachment to a cable 

braid, said ferrule assembly extending from said con 
ductive shell and comprising ?rst and second mirror 
image ferrule elements; 

a compressible contact element encircling said ferrule 
assembly Within said conductive shell, said contact 
element establishing an electrical connection to said 
shell When compressed; and 

further comprising a retaining band attached to one end of 
said ferrule assembly, said retaining band con?gured to 
couple said ferrule assembly to said cable braid. 

12. A cable connector assembly in accordance With claim 
11 Wherein said ferrule assembly comprises a radial groove, 
said resilient contact extending outWardly from said radial 
groove. 

13. A cable connector assembly in accordance With claim 
11 Wherein conductive shell and said ferrule assembly are 
con?gured to lock said ferrule assembly to said shell to 
prevent rotation of said ferrule assembly With respect to said 
shell. 
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14. A cable connector assembly in accordance With claim 

11 Wherein said conductive shell is con?gured to compress 
said resilient contact element. 

15. A cable connector assembly in accordance With claim 
11 Wherein said resilient contact element comprises a canted 
coil spring. 

16. A cable connector assembly in accordance With claim 
11 Wherein said shell comprises an arcuate slot con?gured to 
receive said resilient contact element. 

17. A cable connector in accordance With claim 11 
Wherein said resilient contact element is toroid shaped. 

18. A cable connector assembly comprising: 
?rst and second conductive shell elements, each of said 

?rst and second conductive shells comprising an arcu 
ate slot having a curved engagement surface; 

a ferrule assembly comprising ?rst and second ferrule 
elements con?gured to attach to a cable braid, said 
ferrule assembly comprising a radial groove; and 

a resilient contact element extending circumferentially on 
said ferrule assembly Within said radial groove, said 
?rst and second shell elements compressing said resil 
ient contact element When said contact element is 
inserted into said slot and When said ?rst and second 
shell elements are fastened together. 

19. A cable connector in accordance With claim 18 further 
comprising a retaining band, said retaining band clamping 
said ?rst and second ferrule elements to said cable braid. 


